                  CDIP Focus Team Minutes
                     November 20, 2014

Present:  Dr. Johnson, Ms. Moss, Ms. Hackney, Dr. Thompson, Mr. Edmondson, Ms. Cantrell, Ms. Mao, Ms. Wilson, Ms. Barron.

Agenda Items/Actions

I.  Review of last month’s minutes: Ms. Moss reviewed the minutes from last month’s meeting for all members. 

II.  Dr. Johnson introduced new members:  Ms. Wilson, Dr. Thompson, and Ms. Franzen (not able to be present).

III.  Ms. Moss reviewed the comments and results of the recent program observation by Kennesaw State and the Confucius Institute: The program was observed by Dr. Barfield from DOE, Dr. Yumin Ao from Kennesaw State, and Dong Mei Liao from the Confucius Institute.  Ms. Moss shared that the visit went well with a discussion of the need for teachers to use short speech patterns and remaining animated in the classroom. Ms. Cantrell added that the purpose of the observation this time seemed to be more oriented toward sharing and gathering information. Dr. Johnson commended Ms. Cantrell for her work in the program, noting that she is considered a pioneer in this field, and is becoming well-known and sought after because of her association with this program.
     Ms. Moss shared that Fulton County has visited, with the Principal and AP from Oakley Elementary attending,  and DeKalb County has requested to come and observe the program as well. 
     A parent is still being sought to participate on the CDIP committee representing the Kindergarten classes.

IV. Family Nights:   The first scheduled Family Night for the CDIP parents is scheduled for Thursday, Dec. 11th, starting at 6 pm.  Dinner will be served from Hong Kong Cafe, the students will participate in a presentation, and parents will be given an opportunity to mingle and ask questions.  It was hoped that the parent survey could be offered via Kahootit.com, but this program does not allow for open-ended questions, so the committee may use Survey Monkey again.

Dr. Johnson said she would ask Mr. Schmuhl and/or the BYOT committee for suggestions for websites that could accommodate the question format. Committee briefly reviewed survey questions and will respond to Dr. Johnson or Ms. Moss if we see any need for changes.  For now, Dr. Johnson proposed adding a question regarding how parents feel about the transition to First Grade.

The committee discussed the need to encourage other staff members to attend these meetings and to visit the CDIP program if they have not already done so.   The second Family Night is scheduled for April 23rd, and a menu of pizza was suggested.

V.  Testing issues/TAG/SpEd student needs:  Ms. Moss shared a recent testing issue that arose within the program, where parent questioned a lower assessment grade as being a result of confusion about language, rather than the child not mastering content.  Ms. Moss and Ms. Wilson shared that all county assessments are given in English, but that class tests are given in Mandarin as/when appropriate. Ms. Hsu translates the pre- and post-tests that are given.  After they administered the unit 1 assessment, there were many questions about language vs. content, and they are encountering the same issue after the unit 2 tests were sent home.  Dr. Johnson stated she would reach out by email for advice on what is considered “best practice”, but also opened the topic up for discussion by the committee.  Ms. Cantrell suggested giving all tests in both languages, but Ms. Wilson felt that this was too time consuming, and Ms. Barron and Mr. Edmondson shared concerns about creating new problems or whether that would be truly aligned with a dual immersion model.  Ms. Moss suggested shortening the questions, as per recommendations, and there was also discussion about being confident that the same vocabulary being used in the classroom was the same vocabulary used in test questions.  Dr. Johnson sent home a letter that day to assure parents that their concerns were heard and were being assessed.  A suggested next step was to compare assessment results across the grade level to see if there are similar weaknesses in other classes, and aligning all class tests and vocabulary to county formats.
There was also a discussion of what models could or should be used to assure that TAG and SpEd students are getting the best of both the Mandarin and their exceptional opportunities.  There are 2 identified gifted students currently participating in the program, both of whom attend exploratory activities from 9:30-10:30.  One student’s parents are pushing for more time in gifted activities.  The committee discussed a push in model or using a full day resource model once per week to accommodate those students.
Ms. Moss discussed the need to maximize student involvement in the CDIP program over time, since we are naturally losing several students per year to relocation, and students cannot effectively be added to the CDIP program beyond kindergarten unless they come from another immersion program.  She pointed out that if we cannot find a way to keep program participation levels consistent, there is the potential that there will not be enough students by 5th grade to maintain 2 classes.  Dr. Johnson asked the committee for feedback on this issue, and asked members to start making a list of possible options for services/models.  Coach Edmondson suggested that if the numbers are too low, that either teacher could switch classes instead of the students switching, or that the Mandarin teachers could merely switch to English half-way through the day.  Coach Edmondson also asked about the possibility of offering the program to new students enrolling at DES up until mid-first grade.  Both of these options were seen as potentially viable.

VI. Miscellaneous Discussion Items
Ms. Wang is replacing Ms. Hsu for the duration of Ms. Hsu’s maternity leave.

Dr. Johnson shared that Mr. Coto recently attended a workshop that may allow for Mr. Coto and Mr. Miller to become more involved in spreading exposure to Mandarin language and Chinese cultural elements to other grades/students.

Dr. Johnson shared that her recent Fireside Chat occurred with 5 parents, 4 of whom had students enrolled in the CDIP program.  She noted that the parents were complimentary about the program.

Dr. Johnson shared her vision that a culminating activity should be held for the first Kindergarten class that completes the CDIP program all the way through 5th grade.  Her goal is that those students be offered the opportunity to take a trip to China.  Dr. Thompson shared information about Explorica. Com, a company that organizes trips abroad, and allows parents/attendees to pay over time.  All fees, travel, and food expenses are included in the price, and trips can be set as far as 2 years in advance.  For every 6 paid students who attend, there is 1 free chaperone (the entire committee volunteered to chaperone().
Dr. Johnson discussed the need to organize fundraisers to meet the needs of the program. Dr. Johnson will ask Paula Watkins to put together the solicitations that the school receives for the committee to review, and the committee will send their recommendations to Ms. Mao for collation and sharing.

VII. Thanks to Dr. Johnson for lunch, adjournment.

